Town of Haw River 

Town Council Meeting

Monday, June 7, 2010
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, June 7, 2010 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Ricky Honeycutt, Jeff Fogleman, Lee Lovette and Kelly Allen.

Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis and Clerk Speicher.

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 p.m.

Public Hearings

Public Hearing Concerning 2010-2011 Fiscal Year Budget: Manager Earp presented the 2010-2011 Fiscal Year Budget. He stated that the General Fund shows a 2% increase due to items outside of the Towns control i.e. 17% increase in employee health insurance and increase in state retirement contribution. Revenues have decreased due to the County revaluation last year. He stated that the Council dropped the tax rate based on the Counties projections but the property valuation came in significantly lower than projections. The budget has no employee raises; a vacant position due to an early retirement will be frozen for up to six (6) months; lay offs are not feasible with the Towns already lean workforce. Mr. Daniel Alvis, 608 Rolling Road, asked if the Council had considered suspending the no burning policy for one year to eliminate the leaf vacuum from the budget. Mayor Boggs stated the Council was considering the proposal. Mike Murray, 315 Chris Street, and Neal Phillips, 1547 E. Main Street, both spoke in support of suspending the burn policy. Lauren Agnew, 418 Roma Road asked what the Town does with collected yard waste. Manager Earp stated the waste is recycled. She also asked what the increase to the minimum water bill would be. Manager Earp stated it would increase by just under $2.00. Joshua O’Baugh, 116 Water Plant Road, stated that he works for a municipality and he was not aware of a retirement increase. Mayor Boggs stated the increase was mandated by the State retirement system and was across the board. After no further comment, Mayor Boggs closed the public hearing at 7:25 p.m.
Consent Agenda
The Council reviewed the following items:

-Previous Meeting’s Minutes: May 3, 2010; May 17, 2010; May 24,2010.

-Budget Amendments 2010-1 and 2010-2.

-Resolution Concerning Permitting for Stericycle Facility.

Councilman Lovette made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda. Motion carried 5-0.
Old Business

7:26 p.m. Review and discussion of Draft update to the Chapter 96: Animal Ordinance:
Mayor Boggs stated that he was in possession of petitions with 144 signatures against the Ordinance and thirteen (13) signatures requesting grandfathering of dogs where the limit is exceeded. Councilmember Lovette stated that the ordinance is an overall animal ordinance dealing with issues including dogs, pigs and horses. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the ordinance adding in a grandfather clause to the present animal ordinance that would not affect people over the limit and further make a motion that Manager Earp and his staff along with our lawyer begin a process for the registration and licensing of dogs in Haw River so that this can be enforced.
Manager Earp explained that the process to implement the Ordinance would be to register and license animals and educate the citizens about the new ordinance. He stated the Staff would create a form and using the form create a data base. Councilmember Lovette stated he knew that the ordinance would be hard to enforce but this is the best compromise the Council could come up with. He stated the Council has spent two and a half years discussing the issue and it was time to settle the matter. He stated he would like for someone to offer responsible pet ownership courses. Councilmember Lovette, upon advice of Attorney Davis amended his motion to delete 96.11 (b) and replace it with the following; this restriction on the number of dogs will not apply to any dog or any lot or parcel of land on the date of the enactment of the ordinance. The motion passed 3-2; Councilmember’s Lovette, Fogleman and Mayor Boggs for and Councilmember’s Allen and Honeycutt against.
New Business
7:42 p.m. Consideration and discussion of 2010-2011 Fiscal Year Budget: Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to schedule a budget meeting for Monday, June 21st, 6:30 p.m. to discuss the budget; motion carried 5-0.
7:44 p.m. Consideration and discussion concerning draft policy governing Open Forum section of Council meeting: Manager Earp explained that the Council is required to provide time for open forum per the General Statutes. The Council does have the right to limit the time set aside for comment. Manager Earp explained that the policy would allow the Council to set a time limit; require speakers to sign up to speak before the meeting; establish time limits; speakers would generally speak in the order in which they signed up; comments would be directed to the council from a designated location; the speaker would state their name and address for the record; groups would designate a spokesperson; speakers should avoid repetition; council should refrain from dialogue with speakers and appropriate conduct is expected. Mayor Boggs suggested the same rules apply for Public Hearings; Councilmember Lovette stated he did not think they should as items come up in a public hearing that generate new questions and ideas. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to approve the Rules Governing Conduct of Public Comment Period; motion carried 3-2; Councilmember’s Fogleman, Allen and Honeycutt for, Councilmember Lovette and Mayor Boggs against.
7:50 p.m. Review and approval of the 2010 Audit contract with Winston, Williams, Creech Evans & Co. LLP: Manager Earp stated the audit contract is for $15,000 and has received LGC approval. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to approve the contract with Winston, Williams, Evans, Creech & Co., LLP; motion carried 5-0.
7:52 p.m. Consideration, review and approval of bridge inspection contract with NCDOT for bridge on Lang Street: Manager Earp explained that the bridge on Lang Street has to be inspected in a time period not to exceed two (2) years. The inspection will be paid for with 80% Federal Funds and 20% Powell Bill. If repairs are required, they would be paid for by the same formula. NCDOT will do all the scheduling involved with inspections and repairs. Council-member Allen made a motion to approve the bridge inspection contract with the NCDOT; motion carried 5-0.
7:54 p.m. Consideration and discussion of a request from Mrs. Jones of Haw River Elementary School regarding use of large shelter at park for 5th grade graduation celebration: Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to approve the request from Haw River Elementary to use the large shelter at the park for the 5th grade graduation celebration waiving the customary fee; motion carried 5-0.

Manager’s Update 7:56p.m.
· Update on the Mark Turner waterline request – Attorney Davis stated that the easement is close to completion. Cone Mills will let the Town know as soon as possible when the documents are executed. 
· USDA Sewer Grant – Another hurdle has been passed. The Town should know about grant approval this month. Another source for funding has been identified and is being pursued as a backup.
· Fogleman House – The CBDG grant will pay for the removal of the Fogleman house should the Council choose to do so. The removal would clear the site for the placement of a restroom. Councilmember Lovette asked for clarification that the house is unfit for habitation and is unsafe. Councilmember Lovette made a motion for demolition of the Fogleman house from grant funds already procured; motion carried 5-0.
· Community Pride Award, Committee Members – The Award would be presented monthly to the property that demonstrates pride in and improvements to the exterior and/or landscaping of a residential or commercial property. Councilmember Allen suggested the citizens who made the improvements to the Civic Center be included in the selection committee and be asked to volunteer to serve. Mayor Boggs stated that Councilmember Allen would be the primary contact for the award and the decision would not be made by the Council.
· Haw River native Pete Stout was inducted into the NC Football Hall of Fame – Mayor Boggs requested Manager Earp to come up with some appropriate recommendations to commemorate the event.  
Open Forum 8:04 p.m. 
Sue Dayton, Blue Ridge Environmental Defense League thanked the Council for approving the Resolution Concerning Permitting of Stericycle. She announced a meeting on June 8, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Graham Public Library.
Wade Cox, 211 Pelham Street, stated he appreciated the position that the Council was in but he did not think they understood the effect their actions would have in increased taxes and loss of one of our freedoms.

Neal Phillips, 1547 E. Main Street, stated that he appreciated all the Council does. He feels like everyone is a winner, no matter how you feel about the dog issue, because everyone has become familiar with the process. He encouraged everyone to come next month to the Council meeting.

Susan Morehead, non-resident, encouraged pet owners to become educated in the proper care of their animals.

Cathy Wilson, ETJ resident, asked if the Ordinance, as written had been proven in court. Attorney Davis stated that the grandfather clause makes the ordinance less restrictive. It is therefore not likely to be overturned. Anything more restrictive could possible be overturned; anything less restrictive is not likely to be overturned.

Wade Cox asked the specifics of the process to overturn the new ordinance. Mayor Boggs stated the five Council members would have to overturn.

Ronald Cobb, 616 Keck Road, asked if he could call 911 concerning barking dogs. Chief Felts stated that he could call anytime.

Dianne Turner, 415 Graham Road, asked if the Council could come up with a better way to notify citizens of issues. Manager Earp stated he would post the agenda on the web at townofhawriver.com.
Announcements – None 
8:24 p.m. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

___________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor



Tammy W. Speicher, Town Clerk
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